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Bishop Richard C. Edgley

"Keep the faith"

As a young returned missionary, I

and my returned missionary friends rou-

tinely bade our farewells with the words

"Keep the faith." While this was a cliche

given casually with very little thought, the

admonition is serious, and it is the Lord's.

The Apostle Paul, in his second

epistle to Timothy, declared, "I have

fought a good fight, I have finished my
course, I have kept the faith" (2 Timothy

4:7). Keeping the faith to the end has

always been our charge. In the eighteenth

section of the Doctrine and Covenants,

the Lord admonishes, "And as many as

repent and are baptized in my name,
which is Jesus Christ, and endure to the

end, the same shall be saved" (18:22).

I shall never forget the impression

left upon me when President Joseph

Fielding Smith, in his ninety-fifth year,

exclaimed, "I hope to endure to the end in

this life." Today, perhaps more than ever

before, our faith is challenged on all

fronts. This should not surprise us as it is

part of God's plan. As Abraham proved

himself to the Lord with unwavering faith

when he took his son Isaac to the moun-
tain to be sacrificed, we also must prove

our devotion, our endurance, and our faith

to our Heavenly Father.

Trials can increase our faith

We all face the normal and the ex-

pected challenges of mortality. We expe-

rience illness, we encounter transgression,

we work through the difficulties of repen-

tance, we sometimes wrestle with rebel-

lion, and we deal with the stresses of

providing for our families. These are ex-

pected. These we prepare for, and these

we cope with.

For the faithful, the normal tests and

trials of life need not be the enemy of

faith. While we don't necessarily look

forward to these obstacles and challenges,

we accept them, and we build our lives

and faith from them. To the faithful, the

very obstacles that we overcome draw us

closer to our Heavenly Father by helping

us develop a humble, submissive spirit

and causing us to be grateful and appre-

ciative of those blessings that flow from
a loving Father. In short, these experi-

ences can and often do increase our faith.

The faithful do not pray to be spared the

trials of life but pray that they may have

the strength to rise above them. In so do-

ing they come closer to Heavenly Father

and to that state of perfection they are

seeking.

Successes can test our faith

For Latter-day Saints, often the

greater testing of faith—the subtle but

more serious testing—comes not from the

normal obstacles of mortality but from the

successes of mortality. There is a strong

relationship, even a cause-effect relation-

ship, between faith and the required

virtues of humility and a submissive
heart, which have always been key ingre-

dients of faith. So-called temporal

achievements, whether materialistic or

intellectual, when untempered with the

principles of the gospel and the Spirit of

the Holy Ghost, often move a person
away from the fundamental principles

that foster faith.

When our successes are received

without proper acknowledgment to Him
who is the grantor of all blessings, these

same successes often lead to false pride

and a deterioration of the virtues that

bring us to faith. When our successes

lead to self-aggrandizement or the sub-

stitution of our earthly learning for

Heavenly Father's will, we jeopardize the

principles upon which our faith is

founded. Anything that erodes humility

and submissiveness is indeed a threat to

faith.

Whatever our station in life, what-

ever our achievements, no matter how
great, a submissive heart and a humble
spirit are still fundamental to our faith.

We must guard against letting our worldly
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successes or earthly learning become a

substitution for spiritual wisdom and di-

vine direction given through the prophets.

Warnings about worldly achievements

In the Book of Mormon, Mormon
explains the deteriorating condition of the

Nephites resulting from their misplaced

sense of achievement in earthly matters:

"For they saw and beheld with great sor-

row that the people of the church began to

be lifted up in the pride of their eyes, and

to set their hearts upon riches and upon

the vain things of the world, that they be-

gan to be scornful, one towards another,

and they began to persecute those that did

not believe according to their own will

and pleasure" (Alma 4:8).

The Lord further warns us against

relying solely upon man's strength and

wisdom. He said, "Cursed is he that put-

teth his trust in man, or maketh flesh his

arm, or shall hearken unto the precepts of

men, save their precepts shall be given by

the power of the Holy Ghost" (2 Nephi

28:31).

Jacob further enlightens us with the

following: "O that cunning plan of the

evil one! O the vainness, and the frailties,

and the foolishness of men! When they

are learned they think they are wise, and

they hearken not unto the counsel of God,

for they set it aside, supposing they know
of themselves, wherefore, their wisdom is

foolishness and it profiteth them not. And
they shall perish" (2 Nephi 9:28). Jacob

then clarifies so we may all understand

that learning under the proper circum-

stances has an important place in our

lives. He explains, "But to be learned is

good if they hearken unto the counsels of

God" (9:29).

There are the so-called learned

people who have let their intellect under-

mine their spiritual moorings and who
would also attempt to lead the faithful

away from those who are appointed by

the Lord to lead. There are those who feel

that our leaders are out of touch with the

realities of the day. They would attempt

to lead members by substituting their own
knowledge for the revelations from God
to His prophets. And unfortunately there

are those who would so follow. Christ

warned, "Beware of false prophets, which
come to you in sheep's clothing, but

inwardly they are ravening wolves"
(Matthew 7:15).

In an attempt to further prepare the

Saints against the inevitable threatening

wolves, Paul the Apostle gave this

warning: "For I know this, that after my
departing shall grievous wolves enter in

among you, not sparing the flock" (Acts

20:29). Where might these wolves get

sheep's clothing that is so authentic as to

deceive the Lord's flock? Could it be they

are clothed with exceeding riches and fine

clothing, as Mormon warned? (see Alma
4:8). The vainness and frailties and fool-

ishness of men, the learned that hearken

not unto the commandments of God, as

Jacob warned? (see 2 Nephi 9:28). Could

it be that sometimes they may clothe

themselves to appear as righteous shep-

herds, that even the very elect might be

deceived?

Look to the Lord in humility

Yes, like Abraham of old, our faith is

going to be tested. We will suffer sick-

ness, pain, death, and tragedy. This is

inevitable. This is a major reason why we
opted to participate in mortality. We can

endure these trials and tribulations be-

cause we can draw upon the gifts of

heaven, which will help us see them for

what they are. As we conquer them, we
are drawn closer to our Heavenly Father.

We feel His love, gain His knowledge and
truth. We are able to meet the test and
endure these to the end.

But it is that which we may not rec-

ognize for what it is that we must be con-

cerned about—the substitution of man's
will for God's inspired direction. Let us

not be led astray by the sophistry of man,
untempered by the principles of the

gospel and the Spirit of the Lord. Let us

not lose sight of those enduring God-
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given principles of humility and the sub-

missive heart that have sustained us since

the restoration of the gospel. Let us seek

truth and guidance from a loving Father.

Let us look to our Father in Heaven and

His living prophets and personal revela-

tion for guidance. When the prophets

speak, let us listen and obey.

I bear solemn witness that God lives,

that He cares enough to direct His
prophets for our blessing and edification.

I bear witness that as we seek direction

from our Father, as we follow the

prophets, our faith will be sustained and

enlarged. And so, my brothers and sisters,

my farewell words to you today, not

given casually and not given without

meaning and contemplation, but given

with the soberness and the sincerity of

my heart, are simply "Keep the faith." In

the name of Jesus Christ, amen.

President Monson

Elder J. Richard Clarke of the Presi-

dency of the Seventy and Bishop Richard

C. Edgley, Second Counselor in the Pre-

siding Bishopric, have just spoken to us.

The choir and congregation will

now join in singing "Redeemer of Israel,"

following which we shall hear from Elder

L. Lionel Kendrick of the Seventy.

The chorus and congregation sang

"Redeemer of Israel."

Elder L. Lionel Kendrick

Scriptures are a divine road map

When we left our heavenly home to

take this trip through mortality, we re-

ceived instructions and divine directions

that would assist us in returning home
safely to our Heavenly Father. These
directions were clearly communicated
to prepare us for our earthly experiences.

Our Heavenly Father continues to

communicate with us through revelation.

These revelations are communications of

divine directions. They may come to us

personally or through the voice of the

Lord's chosen servants—the prophets,

seers, and revelators. Those revelations

received by prophets are given to us in the

form of scripture or by the voice of the

living prophets. Thus the scriptures be-

come a road map, a set of divine direc-

tions to assist us on our journey through

mortality and our return trip home. Just

as a road map that is not read, scriptures

that are not searched are of little value to

us in providing directions.

Are we studying our divine direc-

tions daily? When was the last time we
checked our celestial compass to see if we

are still on course? The road to the celes-

tial kingdom is one way. When we fail to

search the scriptures, we may find our-

selves going the wrong way on a one-way
highway.

What constitutes scripture?

The Savior gave us a clear concept

of what constitutes scripture. Speaking of

the early elders in this dispensation, he

said, "And whatsoever they shall speak

when moved upon by the Holy Ghost

shall be scripture, shall be the will of the

Lord" (D&C 68:4).

Scriptures reveal the divine desires

of the Lord in our behalf. Each of us

should have a burning desire to search the

scriptures diligently and daily to seek the

will of the Lord in our life. For some it

may be necessary to develop the disci-

pline to search the scriptures daily.

Love and appreciate the scriptures

How do we feel about the scriptures?

Do we have the same love for the scrip-

tures that Nephi expressed when he said:


